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An Encouraging Spring 
Those months came and went by quickly. We had our usual 

Sunday services, monthly events, and some local events that we 
joined.  We were  still  getting  visitors  and meeting  new people. 
Our church really enjoys learning from God’s Word and taking in 
everything.

Visit from WWNTBM
Our  mission  agency’s  general  director,  Jeremy  Lockhart, 

was in the area and stopped by to visit. It was his first time seeing 
our church since our inception, and it’s also a first for him to see a 
deaf church. He said that he learned much just from visiting and 
his presence was a huge motivation for me to keep going. 

Deaf mini ladies retreat
In  March , 

we  hosted  our 
annua l  min i 
ladies  retreat, 
which is  a  half 
day  re t reat . 
For ty  n ine 
women  f rom  
five  different 
s ta tes  came . 
We  had  Bo 
Struhar  f rom 

our sending church, to come to speak for us. The theme was “A 
Rose in His Garden” and it was very beautiful. Everyone there 
enjoyed  it.  It  is  very  encouraging  to  simply  be  a  blessing  to 
others.  Even  one  lady  from  another  church  spoke  to  me 
afterwards about how wonderful it was and told me to “not give 
up.” That resonated deeply with me. 
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Deaf revival 
We brought 

our  church  to  a 
deaf revival  about 
an  hour  away  at 
So l id  Rock 
Baptist Church in 
New  Jersey.  We 

borrowed a van from Liberty Baptist Church in Philly. It 
was a big blessing to hear God’s Word and for our church 
to interact with other deaf Christians.

Young girl saved!
We had a family come off and on for more than a year, they have a little girl several years older 

than our son. She wanted to hang out with my wife during the week. While they were out, she was asking 
my wife about salvation. After some discussion, she accepted the Lord inside our vehicle! We have been 
praying for her for a long time, the seeds of the Gospel she has been hearing finally bore fruit. Please pray 
for her to grow in the Word from this point on. 

Deaf Phillies game
One deaf Christian man who doesn’t come 

to church contacted me and offered me some free 
tickets  to  the  Phillies  baseball  game related  to  a 
deaf fundraiser for the deaf school in Philadelphia. 
He  brought  a  bunch  of  tickets  but  some  people 
couldn’t  join  anymore  so  he  gave  them  to  me 
instead. We met a lot of deaf people from around 
the area during tailgating and at the game. Some of 
them have an interest in our deaf church and we 
exchanged  contacts  from this  event.  Please  pray 
that  those  relationships  will  develop  further  and 
they’ll be open to the Gospel. 

Easter
Our Easter service went great, I was able to preach on having victory over death through Christ 

and how we can have a victorious mindset in our daily lives. We did have more people than usual. For our 
Sunday school that day,  we had an open Bible questionnaire,  they were able to ask any Bible-related 
question and I gave them answers out of Scripture. I love doing that since it presents a good challenge to 
me to answer on the spot and we had good discussions on multiple topics. I could tell that they enjoyed it 
immensely.
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